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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




January 19, 2016
Present:  Commissioners Easom (via teleconference), Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Accountant Johnson and Executive Assistant Lemire
The meeting was called to order at 6:03 p.m.

MINUTES

Because Mr. Easom was off site via teleconference a roll call vote was required.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF DECEMBER 14, 2015.

The motion was seconded and voted:  Easom, aye; Hersh, aye; Lindemer, aye.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF DECEMBER 23, 2015.

The motion was seconded and voted:  Easom, aye; Hersh, aye; Lindemer, aye.
MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Town Manager Haddad will hold a meeting of the  non-profit entities that make a payment-in-lieu-of-taxes (PILOT) to the Town on Thursday, February 4, 2016 at 8:00 a.m. at the Center Fire Station Conference Room, 45 Farmers Row.  Mr. Hersh and Mr. Kelly will attend.
There was an outage event that occurred on November 13, 2015 at 116 Boston Road (Route 119). A demolition contractor disconnected and cut Verizon cable from the property at 120 Boston Road where work was being performed.  The sudden release of the tension from the cut cable caused the utility pole to break at the base and fall.  It was reported that this caused an electrical disturbance/surge at the 116 Boston Road property as well as caused damage to a parked pickup truck in the path of the broken pole.  The owner of 116 Boston Road has filed a $40,000 claim against GELD.  
Mr. Kelly distributed a report from the insurance adjuster investigating the claim(s). He noted that after reviewing all of the information, GELD’s attorney Stephen Doucette of Worcester will issue a letter of denial against the claim.

KWh sales for December were down 7.6%, and year to date sales ended up 0.89% for 2015.  
Mr. Kelly noted that last week several poles had to be replaced due to motor vehicles accidents.  14 new poles were installed and 31 poles were removed since the last meeting. The final number of new poles installed in 2015 was 127.  The number of new poles installed year to date in 2016 is 5.  

There were 28 Dig Safes for the month.

Cash on hand is stable.  The OPEB account was discussed and Mr. Kelly said he expects OPEB to be fully funded in the near future.
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were many callouts and three outages since the last meeting.  

Mr. Kelly distributed a 10-year comparison of outage incidents and discussed the statistics with the Board. 2015 had the least number of customer hours without electricity since GELD began keeping records.  Mr. Kelly attributes this to many factors such as replacing older poles and insulators; monitoring and replacing overloaded transformers; and aggressive tree trimming.
A news article that was published in the Groton Herald last week, titled “How does Groton Electric Light Dept. Do It?” was distributed and discussed.

Residential Rate Comparisons were distributed.  Mr. Kelly noted that GELD’s rates were 96.7% below Unitil’s rates and 70.2% below National Grid’s rates.  This was for the 12 month period ending December, 2015.

Mr. Kelly informed the Board that permitting through the Planning Board for the new pole yard at the substation and site for a possible propane tank would be held on Thursday, January 28.
POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on several power supply issues.

On Sunday, January 17, the Seabrook Nuclear Power Station was powered down to 60% due to a condenser leak. It is projected to return to full power on Thursday, January 21.
Mr. Kelly provided the statistics of the Berkshire Wind Power Project as of December 31, 2015.  The capacity factor since inception is 37% which is very good; the capacity factor for the month of December 2015 was 50.5% which is excellent; and the capacity factor for the past 12 months was 37.6% (and that was with 2 gearbox failures during the year). The December capacity factor was the highest for the month of December since the project began commercial operation.
Hancock Wind – Special Project 2013C

Project financing activities have commenced with a target closing date in December 2015.  The Commercial Operation Date (COD) is expected in Q4 2016 which is later than the anticipated COD of January 1, 2016 in the original Power Purchase Agreement (PPA).  The PPA contains a delay damages clause which requires SunEdison to pay $50/MW per day for each day of delay, commencing January 1, 2016 until commercial operation is achieved.  This amounts to $1,875 per day or $58,125 per month.  SunEdison is in default as of January 1, 2016.  MMWEC is under contract to purchase 37.5 MW of output of the Project.  Mr. Lindemer asked if MMWEC will pursue the damages clause; Mr. Kelly stated that MMWEC will pursue damages, but he is not sure how it will pan out if legal fees are incurred. 

Mr. Easom temporarily left the meeting at 6:45 PM and asked to be called back at 6:55 PM

The Board was updated on the possible installation of a 2 MW generation asset in Groton.  
Mr. Kelly stated that Tangent Energy Systems would not consider propane as a fuel source at the substation (even temporarily) because propane doesn’t have the power density that natural gas has.  He also noted that compressed natural gas (CNG) has added costs of $80,000 per year and diesel fuel is hard to permit. Mr. Kelly would like the Board to choose a site so that he can acquire preliminary permits and issue an RFP to ensure the best price.  
The Board discussed the possible site locations and they discussed the battery storage offer and decided to hold off for a month before making any decisions.

Mr. Easom rejoined the meeting at 6:55 PM.

SOLAR UPDATE

At a meeting held on December 11, 2015 with MIT Haystack Observatory, it was decided they would visit an existing solar site operated by Ameresco (using the same inverters that will be used at the GELD site) to take measurements of any radiating inverter harmonics to see how they might affect their sensitive radio and radar systems at the observatory.  The site walk was attended by Mr. Kelly, Mr. Reif, a local ham radio operator that was interested in the test results, representatives from MIT Haystack and representatives from Ameresco.  
After a few hours of testing, MIT’s Mr. Frank Lind stated that he didn’t find anything in the radar range and only some emissions on the low end, but didn’t think it would be a problem for the observatory, especially from a distance.  There was an oral agreement that GELD could go forward with the project. Mr. Lind is going to analyze the data and will get back to Mr. Kelly with the final results. 

A construction kick-off meeting should be scheduled this week or next.  Mr. Hersh said he would like to attend the kick-off meeting.  Mr. Kelly will inform him of the date and time.
Mr. Kelly also updated the Board on the turtle issue with Natural Heritage & Endangered Species Program (NHESP).  A turtle fence approval plan has been submitted to NHESP.  Ameresco is also checking with the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) to receive permission to start work on the ground mount portion of the site before the DEP permit is issued.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES

After the first snow, some roof issues were discovered.  Heavy snow collects on the roof and as it warms up, the snow comes down with huge force.  Mr. Kelly is pricing out possible solutions.

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the situation he is having with the building architect for GELD’s office and garage facilities – CDR Maguire.  He reminded the Board, there are two open invoices totaling $9,657.  He gave a detailed synopsis of the chronological events that have transpired.
October 7, 2015 – Mr. Kelly notified CDR Maguire in writing that due to errors and omissions of $28,028, he was requesting a settlement that would consider the GELD open invoices paid in full.
November 25, 2015 – CDR Maguire responded via email that was dated November 2 threatening late fees.

December 24, 2015 – Mr. Kelly called to request a final settlement.

January 4, 2016 – The owner of CDR Maguire, Andre Duart returned Mr. Kelly’s call with a settlement offer of $4,680.88 which he claimed was currently owed to subcontractors that worked on our building.

A couple of days later, Mr. Kelly counter offered to pay half of the requested amount ($2,340.44) and consider the matter closed.

Mr. Duart refused the offer.

January 6, 2016 – Mr. Duart officially requested accrued interest totaling $769.39.

January 12, 2016 – CDR Maguire officially suspended services with GELD and responded to the claim.

January 13, 2016 – Mr. Kelly officially requested mediation in writing with a request to proceed directly to binding arbitration.
– Also on this date, Mr. Kelly was notified that the chief architect that worked on the GELD project for CDR Maguire – Fabrizio Caruso – was no longer employed by CDR Maguire and that he now works for the State of Massachusetts for the Division of Capital Asset Management and Maintenance (DCAMM).

Mr. Duart has threatened to lien GELD’s new building, but because it is a municipal building, he cannot.

Mr. Kelly is waiting to hear back regarding his request for arbitration.
CUSTOMER SATISFACTION SURVEY

Mr. Kelly distributed the key results page from the GELD 2010 customer satisfaction survey and asked the Board to consider another survey since it has been 5 years since the last survey was performed.  After some discussion, the Board agreed to have Great Blue Research conduct a customer satisfaction survey for the Groton Electric Light Department.

Ms. Lemire asked the Board if there were any subjects/questions they would like to consider for the customized question section of the survey. After additional discussion, she said she and 
Mr. Kelly would work on the custom questions and send a draft when complete.  The Board agreed.  
SELECTMEN VOTE TO INTERVENE

The Board was updated on a vote taken by the Board of Selectmen (BOS) that could affect the Light Department.  The Selectmen voted to intervene in the Northeast Energy Direct Project at their January 11, 2016 BOS meeting.  Since it was not a posted agenda item and they took a vote, Mr. Kelly believed there was an open meeting law violation.  Because of the situation, the BOS will bring the issue back up at their January 25, 2016 meeting to revote in a properly posted meeting.  The meeting begins at 6:00 and Mr. Kelly estimates the subject will come up at about 7:00 PM.  The GELD Board members said they would attend the meeting.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 
Mr. Hersh asked if the GELD cleaning position is a union position. Mr. Kelly noted that currently the position is a contractor position but will be hired as a union employee if approved by spring Town Meeting. GELD would be required to pay prevailing way for any cleaning position.  The Board unanimously agreed they only want a non-union individual in that position for GELD.  
It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, February 16, 2016 at 7:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 7:55 p.m.
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